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Minutes of Annual General Meeting 

Wednesday 26 February 2014 – Adams Park, High Wycombe, Bucks – 8pm 

Directors Present: Trevor Stroud (Chairman), Keith Blagbrough, Alan Cecil, Matt Clarke, David Cook, Tim Goode, Garry Heath, David Roberton, Reg Rundle, Colin Treacher, Don Woodward.

Members Present: Karen Adams (President), Gordon Alderman, Derek Allen, Ken Allen, Andrew Ashby, Alan Ashcroft, Philip Ball, John Barnes, Peter Barrington, Andy Bartlett, John Bartlett, Michael Bennett, Jason Beswick, Ian Blacklidge, Lisa Bowker, Geoffrey Bowles, Mark Bowring, David Boyd, Joan Boyd, Tim Brooker, Peter Brown, Jeff Brydon, Colin Bunting, Frank Burton, Alan Bushrod, Ann Bushrod, Colin Butler, Anthony Capper, Stephen Carpenter, Barry Carter, Philip Catchpole, Adam Cecil, Gaynor Cecil, Matt Cecil, John Chivers, Robert Chown, Matthew Clark, Roger Clarke, Suzie Clarke, Bill Cleere, Joyce Clinch, Martyn Clinch, Alex Collingridge, Gareth Cook, Josephine Cook, Christopher Cooke, Jacqueline Cox, Leonard Cox, Linda Cox, Trevor Cox, Ian Critchley, Paul Cutler, Arthur Darby, Jennifer Darby, Michael Darroch, Paul Davies, Terry Davis, Kim Deards, John Derben, Sandie Derben, Stephen Doel, John Dunn, Sue Dunn, Hugh Eakins, Maria Edwards, Martin Elliott, Paul Elmidoro, Brian Evans, Vince Faulkner, Ian Feltham, David Finch, Lynden Finch, Ben Foster, Simon Gaunt, Malcolm Gerrard, Michael Gillett, Francis Glenister, Richard Glenister, John Hall, Reg Hall, Keith Harper, Tony Harris, Jeffrey Harvey, Gareth Hayes, Paul Hayward, Roger Hazell, Monica Heath, Tony Hector, James Hemmings, Richard Hemmings, Chris Hendren, Roger Hildred, Phillipa Holman, Phillip Holman, John Hope, Freda Howson, Pauline Humphreys, Ronald Humphreys, Dale Hurman, Barbara Illingworth, David Illingworth, Barbara Jackson, Christopher Jackson, Dale Jenkins, John Jewell, Michael Kelly, Nan Kingston, Nigel Kingston, Dudley Kipping, Paul Knapper, Steve Knight, Richard Kyson, Wendy Laidler, Keith Lambert, Sheila Lambert, Ronald Langston, Michael Lawson, Anne Le Breton, David Le Breton,  David Leeser, Peter Lerner, Richard Lloyd, Mike Locke, Colin Lowe, Harold Lunnon, Josephine Martin, Terry Martin, Ian Mather, Andrew McColm, Morgan McGhee, Gordon McQuade, Robert Megilley, Timothy Milburn, Leonard Monk, Ronald Monk, Anthony Mooney, Cliff Mooney, David Mooney, Karen Mooney, Roger Mott, Fred Mullin, Phil Mullis, Sheila Needham, Martin North, Andrew Palmer, Mick Parsons, Stephen Peart, Rena Perrin, Steve Phelps, Sandy Phillips, Ray Ponsford, Colin Priest, Jenny Priest, Julie Purnell, Mark Purnell, Mary Quigley, Michael Quigley, Andrew Radford, Peter Radford, Mike Ralph, Jean Randall, Robert Randall, Adrian Read, Lawrie Read, David Riddington, Graham Roberts, Nigel Rolfe, Ian Royall, Anthony Rushworth, Steve Russell, Sue Russell, Bob Salter, Josh Salter, Keith Samuels, Nick Satterford-Lerner, Will Schafer-Peek, Francis Sharps, John Shelton, Tim Shelton, Peter Sheridan, Phil Slatter, Gerald Slevin, Teresa Slevin, Bill Smith, Patrick Smith, Robert Smith, Sue Smith, Michael Stephens, Mary Steptoe, Anthony Stevens, David Stevens, David Stewart, Anthony Stone, Louise Stone, Martin Stone, Reta Stone, Hannah Styles, James Sumner, Victoria Sumner, Alan Sunderland, Eric Threlfall, Jacqueline Threlfall, Karen Treacher, Roger Trobridge, Alan Turvey, George Tyler, Malcolm Upton, Chris Waldron, Edward Walker, Margaret Walkley, Chris Watts, Jane Weston, John Weston, Mark Wilkins, Steve Wilson, James Winnard, Jonathan Witney, Michael Witney, Oliver Witney, Marcus Wood, Michael Wood, Jeff Woodbridge, Andy Worboys, Helene Wyatt, Michael Wyatt, Thomas Wyatt, Tracy Wyatt, Claire Yearwood, Mick Youens, John Young.

Members’ Apologies: Christine Barry, John Bignell, Shirley Blagbrough, Sheila Boyce, Laurence Brennan, Steve Brown, Cliff Buckle, Charlie Bushrod, Daniel Cecil, Mark Chown,  William Cleaves, John Collins, Russell Cox, Bill Edwards, Marcus Elmidoro, Reginald Fawkes, David Hill, Alan Hodgson, Margaret Hodgson, Clinton Jackson, David Lander, Ian McEwan, Helen Monk, Ian Monk, Martin Muspratt, Deborah Parkes, Sean Parsons, Edna Ponsford, Anthony Pryce, Monty Seymour, David Smith, Ken Townsend, Shaun Twitchen. 
The Chairman welcomed members to the 2014 AGM and noted that as a quorum of more than 20 members was present, the meeting could properly transact the following business:

1. To receive and sign the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 13 February 2013.
These had been circulated in advance. Ian Mather proposed and Trevor Cox seconded the resolution. On a show of hands there were 241 votes for and none against. Proxy votes received were 26 for and none against. The resolution was therefore carried and the Chairman signed the minutes.

2. Chairman’s Report

The Chairman opened by reminding members of the position when the Trust acquired the Football Club in June 2012. The Club had been losing c£1.6M per year and bank support was withdrawn three days before the acquisition. Added to this, the finances of the two clubs – Wycombe Wanderers and Wasps – were intertwined and required separating before the true trading position could be understood. 

Since then losses have been reduced, the Club is moving towards a break-even position and has survived. This has been achieved by a combination of cost reductions, the sale and lease back of the training ground, loans from the Chairboys Funders, player sales and donations from members.
However the cash position of the Club is still very stretched and in the absence of any working capital, decisions are still being made on a short term basis. The Chairman returned to the subject of the proposed sale of a 75% stake in the Club and apologised to members that the potential purchasers were not in attendance to make a presentation of their business plan. Additionally, because of a non-disclosure agreement, he was still unable to reveal their identity. 

The Chairman assured members that he was doing everything possible to move this forward, in conjunction with the Board’s legal advisors, and that members would be kept fully informed. There would also be an opportunity for questions to be asked following the resolutions. 
3. To receive and adopt the Report of the Directors and the Audited Accounts for the year ended 30 June 2013.
Reg Rundle outlined the background to the Group accounts, which had been circulated in advance. The Trust had assets with an estimated value of £7M and liabilities of less than £2.5M.

Four questions were asked:

Q: Why are there now three sets of accounts?

A: Because we are now a group of companies, we are required to produce consolidated accounts as well as separate accounts for the Club and for Frank Adams Legacy Limited.
Q: Will members be able to see the separate accounts?

A: Yes, once they are filed at Companies House.

Q: Have you considered going back to the bank that withdrew support?

A: No, we have changed bank and are focusing on developing the new relationship.

Q: Why are the accounts showing a loss of £1.8M? We understood the figure would be lower.

A: This question wasn’t answered during the meeting. (Please refer to Note 1, at the foot of these minutes). 
Following the questions, Steve Phelps proposed and Paul Elmidoro seconded the resolution. On a show of hands there were 240 votes for, one abstention and none against. Proxy votes received were 26 for and none against. The resolution was therefore carried.

4. To elect as Directors those four of the following five nominees who receive the largest number of votes in a ballot to be conducted at the Annual General Meeting:

· Mr. Alan Cecil, who was retiring and offering himself for re-election

· Mr. David Cook, who was retiring and offering himself for re-election

· Mr. Garry Heath, who was retiring and offering himself for re-election

· Mr. James Sumner, who was offering himself for election

· Mr. Colin Treacher, who was retiring and offering himself for re-election

The nominees’ statements had been circulated in advance. The Chairman explained the voting process. Members had been issued with a ballot form on arrival and were asked to vote for no more than four of the five nominees. The count was to be carried out by Maria Edwards, Michael Lawson and Graham Roberts.

A point was made regarding the email inviting nominations; it was felt the wording may potentially have dissuaded members from standing. The Chairman assured members this wasn’t the intention, but confirmed the wording would be amended for next year.
Following the count, the Chairman announced the result of the ballot to the meeting:

· Mr. Alan Cecil – 204 votes

· Mr. David Cook – 197 votes

· Mr. Garry Heath – 193 votes

· Mr. James Sumner – 123 votes

· Mr. Colin Treacher – 237 votes

Two questions were asked: 

Q: Why were the candidates not allowed to address the meeting?

A: The candidates’ nomination statements had been circulated in advance of the meeting. However, the Chairman agreed that candidates would be allowed to do so at future elections.

Q: Could James Sumner be allowed to join the Board in view of the substantial number of members who had voted for him?

A: No, the maximum number of directors permitted under the Rules is eleven and this number has already been reached. (Please refer to Note 2, at the foot of these minutes).

Following the questions, Hugh Eakins proposed and Gareth Cook seconded a resolution that Alan Cecil, David Cook, Garry Heath and Colin Treacher be elected to the Trust Board. On a show of hands there were 214 votes for, nine abstentions and 13 against. The resolution was therefore carried.

5. To authorise the Directors to appoint auditors and for their remuneration to be determined by the Directors.
Dale Jenkins proposed and Marcus Wood seconded the resolution. On a show of hands there were 241 votes for and none against. Proxy votes received were 26 for and none against. The resolution was therefore carried.
There being no further business, the Chairman thanked the members for their attendance and closed the meeting. 
Notes
1. The most significant reasons were:

· Amortisation of negative goodwill of £574,274 (referred to in Note 10 within the accounts)
· Sales revenue of the Club being in excess of £1M less than the previous year, primarily due to reduced match day income from playing in a lower division.
2. Our Board has eleven members which is a very high number and for this reason we set it as the maximum in our Rules. There is a provision to co-opt up to two additional members, but this is mainly to allow us to mitigate against any particular skill shortages and this is mentioned in Rule 6.2.
3. The Q & A on the proposed sale and the slides used during the meeting have already been published, and are available at: www.wycombewandererstrust.com/2014/02/trust-agm-wednesday-26th-february 
Colin Treacher
9 March 2014
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